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The Global Gazette
Official Newsletter of the Global Manufacturing Research Group (GMRG)

(Translated in Traditional Chinese above)

November 2009 Issue
Please note: 

A new countries translation of our organizations name will occur on each new Gazette
VISION STATEMENT:
The Global Manufacturing Research Group (GMRG) is a multi-national community of researchers dedicated to the study and improvement of manufacturing supply chains world-wide. Through systematic study and research throughout the world, the GMRG aims to improve manufacturing supply chains through the development of theory and dissemination of results. By sharing ideas, results, and concepts with research colleagues and manufacturing executives around the globe, the GMRG serves to strengthen the linkage between research and practice.  
Our Infamous Photo Gallery:
Photos from 
2009 GMRG Meeting

Goteborg, Sweden
Please see next page

Too many great photos for the cover page only

Photographer:  Chwen Sheu (Thanks Chwen)
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Many thanks to Patrik’s effort

The GMRG People Now Speak their Piece:
THE PRESIDENT’S CORNER 

Lawrie Corbett

President’s report

First let me thank Matteo and Patrik for doing a great job organizing this year’s meeting in Goteborg. Patrik was also co-chair of the EUROMA conference so he was demonstrating economies of scale in conference organization. The spacious comfortable facilities at Chalmers reminded me of the days before cost accountants designed buildings. It is also my pleasure to welcome Krisztina Demeter as Vice-President. Matteo was very coy about how he managed to persuade Krisztina to accept the VP role and we are delighted she accepted. As you will know, she has had a long and productive relationship with the GMRG data collection in Hungary. Her work with Attila has produced one of our major longitudinal country datasets in the history of the GMRG. 

One of the major decisions made by the meeting was to decide on a close off date for GMGR4. The members decided that this would be Dec 31 2009. The earliest data with the survey was collected several years ago and concern was expressed about the length of time, freshness of data and the impact of the current problems in manufacturing industries would have on data integrity. Our attention then turned to GMRG5 and there was plenty of discussion on approaches to take in relation to current modules and in relation to current topics of interest in manufacturing. There were several gaps identified between the two. Following direction from the meeting, the data acquisition committee, Jack, Chwen, Matteo, and Damien, has been hard at work to come up with proposals for the new questionnaire. Jack has recently sent out advice on this. One particular request was for more people to come forward to assist with the development of the models and modules that are of special interest to them. This will ease the burden on all of us. Jack will be please to hear from you if you are keen to get involved in this work.

In order for data-gatherers to be rewarded for their efforts with publications in leading journals, we decided at the Goteborg meeting to approach journal editors with proposals for special issues that would suit GMRG papers. If you are interested in joining a team or setting up a team to draw up proposals then please let me know and I will aim to facilitate this.

I shall be attending the DSI annual meeting in New Orleans so I hope to see many of you there. Let me know if you’ll be there to join Clay, Jack, Chwen, Dennis, Damien and me.

Best wishes from a Spring-like day in Wellington

Lawrie

MESSAGES FROM THE VICE PRESIDENTS

In the following paragraphs, several vice presidents have addressed their functions and provided relevant news.

VP OF MEMBERSHIP

Chwen Sheu

Kansas State University

Dear GMRG members/friends, 

Greetings! It is the time of the year to renew your 2009-2010 membership. You can use the form at the end of this newsletter to pay for the membership. Please remember that only a GMRG member has the privilege of publishing with the GMRG data set and when co-authored with the collector. Also, if you notice any missing names from the mailing list, please let me know. I would like keep the list current. Thanks. 

See you in New Orleans.

Best Regards

Chwen

VP - DATA ACQUISITION

Jack Wacker

Arizona State University (USA)

GMRG is now beginning a new era of developing GMRG 5.0 with the goal to publish in top journals. To guide this process, it is essential that the researchers that are widely published heavily participate since we need their guidance. With this goal in mind, the questionnaire committee was formed by people that offered to donate their time in assisting the unrewarding data collection and data cleaning. These people are Damien Powers (Australia), Chwen Sheu (Asia and USA), Matteo (Europe and Italy). As Vice President of Data Acquisitions, Jack Wacker is the chair of the revision by GMRG by-laws.  

Going back to the beginning of GMRG 4.0, the modularization of the questionnaire was to have a foundation of questions that are needed for all articles.  These questions were to address demographic, competitive goals, and internal performance measures. These questions GMRG labeled as the required sections (Core) since most academic journals would require them. Consequently, the revisions of the required sections probably should be minimal. 
The optional modules were developed based on the GMRG 3.0 questionnaire along with journal interest in current topics. These are (% gathered of 1336 samples): Forecasting (49%), Purchasing (59%), MPCS (73%), and Outsourcing (79%).  In short, no optional module has 100% of data collected compared to the required sections. 

The committee’s original feeling was to only make minor revisions to the optional modules for longitudinal inter-temporal comparisons.  However, member’s offered a different perspective. If GMRG does duplicate the current modules’ questionnaires, what new issues would be of interest to the top journals? That addresses the next question: What are the current topics the top POM journals are publishing? This requires a casual review of the last 2 years of JOM and POMJ, these journals are considered by most POM academics as primary publication targets. (There is a plethora of journals in the next tier but which journals belong there is a major academic question.) This casual evaluation led to three topics that are being published. SCM is the most frequent topic accepted for publication. The second topic is Innovation and third is Sustainability. Our Outsourcing and Purchasing modules have some elements of SCM, but do not address the broader SCM issues.  The other two topics are not adequately addressed in our survey. So a minor modification of the optional modules would not be fruitful if top a POM journal publication is GMRG’s objective. This led the committee to their first conclusion that GMRG needs Sustainability, SCM, and Innovation modules. 
THE SOLUTION FOR MODULE DEVELOPMENT: THE OBJECTIVE IS TO DEVELOP A SPECIFIC CONCEPTUAL MODEL FROM THE PUBLISHED ACADEMIC LITERATURE WITH SPECIFIC QUESTIONS TIED TO THE MODEL.

IT IS ABSOLUTELY CRITICAL THAT ALL GMRG MEMBERS PARTICIPATE IN AT LEAST ONE MODULE. 

First, on the required sections, the committee selected Damien Power to head these sections’ revision. Damien is above reproach and is an excellent leader. The primary objective of the revision is to update from the literature needed Demographics, Competitive Goals, and Internal Performance. A secondary objective is to shorten the section as much as possible. Empirical estimates from GMRG 4.0 should provide some guidelines as to which questions may not be needed. Since the required section will be gathered by everyone the challenge is to assure that the questions are limited to those that are of importance to all modules. 

Second, at the 2009 GMRG meeting in Goteborg, there was a widespread agreement that we need a sustainability module. So the GMRGer that has done the most published articles (the committee believes) is Rob Klassen who has been contacted to oversee the module. He has indicated that he is overburdened but would be interested in doing so…providing GMRG can find someone to lead the module. The person that leads a module should be a GMRG data gatherer, Rob suggested Brian Fynes since Mark Pagell was at UCD this year and can provide some assistance. Brian has enlisted Mark (an excellent researcher) in leading the module development. Thanks go to Mark for agreeing to this task. Even so, this module needs other GMRGers to assist in its development.

Third, the SCM module needs to be developed. Talking with Chwen, he agreed to lead the SCM module by revising the Purchasing module. The committee asked Tom Choi to assist in this revision. Tom is a top scholar with many publications in the JOM and POMJ as well as many other top journals. So he should be of great assistance. However, this section needs more GMRGers to assure that this module is focused on current issues.  Once again we need GMRGers to assist in this module development.

Fourth, the module area that has seen a great amount of academic publication is the Innovation area. There are quite a few articles published in Innovation. Upon discussion among our committee, we agreed that Tobias Schoenherr and Morgan Swink are two people that could develop the module. Danny Samson has agreed to work with Tobias and Morgan on the module.  As with the optional modules, we need GMRGers to assist in the development of this module.

Last, any data gather may use the old optional modules if they wish to inter-temporally compare to previous questionnaires. The new data on older modules will be maintained by GMRG.  However, the general procedure for all optional modules will be:
1. Review the literature for important concepts needed for the topic.

2. Put together the theoretical module. (It probably should be graphical). This step is the most critical since it indicates which topics are to be considered.

3. After the theoretical model has been developed, a tie between specific questions to the theoretical model concepts should be made. No questions should be added if they are not in the conceptual model.

The GMRG Questionnaire Committee has spent an enormous amount of effort to arrive at this stage. 

Best wishes, TYA

Jack Wacker

P.S. If you wish to participate in the questionnaire revision in specific modules, please contact Jack Wacker.   j.wacker@cox.net  

HAVE NEWS, LET US KNOW

Please feel free to let us know of any GMRG related news that you would like to have added to the next issue of the Gazette.  Such information is greatly appreciated.
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Assessing global competitiveness of manufacturing supply chains through an international alliance of leading universities

Membership Fee for August, 2009 until the 2010 GMRG Annual Conference 
Name (print or type):

.  


	
	Last                                                    First                                            Middle

	Your Name
	

	Department
	

	University
	

	Street Address (P.O Box):
	

	City, State
	

	Country:
	

	Business Phone:
	

	FAX
	

	Home Phone
	

	e-mail:
	


	Registration Type
	Fee
	Fee Selected

	Membership Registration (a one-year GMRG membership)
	US$ 50
	

	Student Registration (a one-year GMRG membership)
	US$ 25
	

	Total Registration Fee:
	US$  


Payment by CHECK 

Payment by CREDIT CARD (Master Card or Visa only)

	Your Name as appears on Card
	

	Type of Card
	

	Name on card
	

	Card Number:
	

	Expiration Date:
	

	
	

	Signature for credit card payment:
	


Make payment out to: GMRG C/O University of Melbourne, and send (with this form) to: Prof. Danny Samson, Department of Management, University of Melbourne, 3010 Victoria, Melbourne, Australia

Send this form to Prof. Danny Samson by email, d.samson@unimelb.edu.au, fax: +61 3 93494293, or post at the address above.  

Also (to keep membership information up to date:

Send a copy of this form to: Prof. Chwen Sheu by email, csheu@ksu.edu, fax: +1 785 5321339, or 101 Calvin Hall, Kansas State University, Manhattan, KS 66506, USA.  
THE GMRG STORY

(Updates to Follow)

By Mrs. Neva and Dr. Clay Wybark

The Beginning (By Mrs. Neva Wybark)

One important issue related to the culture of an organization is its historical development.  Many folks who have been with this awesome group already know of the events that have lead to such a fine organization.  Those of us new to the group may not have all of the details, some of which we may not want to know about (.  However, I know that I have been intrigued with the GMRG development process.  Therefore, Neva Whybark and Amrik Sohal have been providing information that should give us “green horns” (an old western cowboy saying for those not yet experienced) some insight.  Several articles pertaining to the history of GMRG have been written.  With that in mind, the following is the beginning of hopefully a series of facts and stories that relate to GMRG.

The Global Manufacturing Research Group (GMRG) has been in existence as an organization for over 20 years. It has its beginnings in 1985.  From discussions at a conference in Seoul, Korea, Boo Ho Rho and Clay Whybark afterwards created the first questionnaire to compare manufacturing practices in Korea and the Peoples Republic of China where they were at that time.  Others also became interested in collecting such research data in other countries where they lived or had lived as they learned about the research project at various meetings and by word of mouth.   As research papers were presented at meetings around the world, the GMRGers attending held meetings to discuss and share findings, problems and solutions or possible solutions regarding data gathering, analysis, etc.  Various members have hosted GMRG meetings in their countries in conjunction with or apart from other formal professional groups such as POMS, EurOMA, DSI, Pan Pacific Conference, and   others.

The group produced a second round survey in the early 1990’s.  Many of the questions were the same as the first survey with a significant number of questions either added or modified to represent changes in the field of operations since the first survey.  The same methodology as for the first survey was utilized to collect and distribute data.  Once again, journal articles were produced.

In the late 1990’s a third round survey was developed to allow for new and updated research efforts.  Data from this survey became available for research use in late 2004 and early 2005 by contributors from GMRG.  Much effort is being placed into understanding the results of the data collected.  Around the same time the third survey data became available for research use, a fourth survey was in the process of being released for data collection and future analysis.  As for previous surveys, GMRG members are in the process of administering the survey around the world.  It is anticipated that data obtained from this effort should be available in the mid to late 2000’s for analysis first by the data gatherers and GMRG members.  Later others will also be able to use the data gathered

Membership in GMRG has increased over the years as the group’s research efforts became known to the academic and industrial sectors.   Members in or from more than ten countries are involved in global data collection using the latest questionnaire.

The Founding Committee – By Dr. Clay Wybark

Early in our existence, one of the things that perplexed people when they got involved with the GMRG, was something called the “founding committee”. Some of you may remember that was the title for a list of names that used to decorate our letterhead long before we had our logo.  It was also a list in an appendix to one of our early history documents.  Back in the early days, persons new to the group would often ask, “Who are those people?”  The question hasn’t come up for several years because of changes to our organization and the turnover of people involved.  So pull up a chair and I’ll tell you the tale of the Founding Committee.

The concept of a global questionnaire on manufacturing practices grew out of survey research that Boo-Ho Rho had done on executives in Korea.  He reported his results at a Pan Pacific Business Association Conference in Seoul, Korea in 1985.  After his presentation we discussed the feasibility of launching a global survey project and agreed to give it a try.  Over the next year, we worked on the questionnaire.  We also outlined the objectives, determined the topics, and laid out the logistics of conducting the project. Three goals under laid the project: develop a survey that could be used around the world, create a network of researchers to work on the survey and distribute the results to researchers that were unable to be directly involved.  We called this the global manufacturing practices project.

In August of 1986, Boo-Ho and I met again in Seoul to finish the survey.  The Korea Productivity Center had agreed to support the data gathering effort in Korea, so we met with them for their input.  On the last day of my stay, Boo-Ho, Neva and I were joined by Mr. Wu of the Korea Productivity Center to make a final pass of the survey.  We ended up in our room in the Seoul Hilton where we worked into the night and early morning to finish it.  (I don’t think Mr. Wu knew what he had gotten himself into.)   Boo-Ho then started gathering data in Korea and I started in China.  Eventually all of our original objectives were met.  We even bundled the first survey data with the Global Manufacturing Practices book to assure wide distribution.  As we moved forward with the data gathering, we attracted other researchers and they began gathering data and involving their contacts.  
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